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Submission to Inquiry into Australian Expatriates

Dear Sir/Madam,

Reason I left Australia

I was born in Sydney in 1929 to Australian parents.  My parents were married for twenty years before I was born.  My father died when I was seven and my mother ten years later, when I was training to be a primary school teacher.  I qualified and served my three years teaching in Sydney schools.  At that time if one left the service before completing three years of teaching,  it was necessary to pay back training costs.  Friends encouraged my desire to go to England for further study and experience, suggesting it was a suitable time to travel abroad as I had no family commitments and was on the lowest rung of a teaching career.  I sailed for England in February 1951, eager to learn more about what my parents and their generation still referred to as the ‘mother country’ and why there was sometimes the intimation that my home land was some how ‘inferior’.  

Why I stayed in England

I had no difficulty in obtaining teaching experience and over several years obtained an honours degree in Economics by London University correspondence course, followed by a full-time one year course in Child Development (DES studentship). Following this, while a Research Officer at the National Foundation for Educational Research (NFER), I obtained a doctorate in Social Psychology.  The NFER published my research in four books published between 1967 and 1971. 

I had married an English architect in 1960 and we had three children, the last being born in 1967.  In 1973, I was appointed a Senior Lecturer at Middlesex Polytechnic, then Head of the School of Education (1982-89) and from 1983 Professor of Education. (The Polytecnic become Middlesex ).  I retired in 1994 (Emeritus Professor of Education). When we married both my husband and I had established careers in England and he was responsible for his elderly mother. After she died, we had a young family and children settled in local schools.  In the 1960s I could have given up my Australian citizenship and been added to my husbands British passport but I preferred to retain my Australian nationality which I greatly valued. I obtained Australian citizenship for our three children. I still have an Australian passport and have not applied for dual nationality with UK.  I have no intention of giving up my Australian passport and my Australian citizenship has never been questioned, although my right to vote in Australian elections lapsed many years ago. 

In the 1990s I visited Australia four times attending conferences, visiting Universities, and travelling, as well as meeting relatives and friends.  My husband died last year after two years of illness.  Although I should love to once more visit my birth country my health is such that I doubt if I could make the journey, even though it is so much shorter now than when I arrived here in 1951 - five weeks four days by steam ship compared to 23 hours by plane I have seen many changes in my lifetime, including a greater acceptance of working mothers but being one was not so easily accepted forty years ago. Although I had support from husband and family, the expectation from early in our marriage was that we would continue to live in England, so my husband could be relatively near to his mother.  It was only really from the 80s onwards, that it became easier and quicker to travel to Aus.  With email and cheaper phone communication, it has been possible to keep in touch in a waywhich couldn’t be imagined when I first came to the UK.  Airmail took ten days and phone calls were beyond a teacher’s pay.  Now I can ‘chat’ to a friend in Lismore every Sunday morning, courtesy of BT/Yahoo Messenger - a more frequent exchange of views and news than with neighbours in my street. 

How expatriates provide benefits and opportunities 

&#61623; They can encourage family and friends to visit or work in Australia. Our three children and their spouses have visited Australia several times as tourists and our son and his partner both worked in Sydney for a year (1997/98).  Our son worked as a doctor in Accident & Emergency in two hospitals, and visited last year to establish research contacts.  His partner was a visiting academic for a year and also went back last year on a visit. 

&#61623; As a University Professor in the UK, during my time as Head of the School of Education, I encouraged contacts with Australian Universities and exchange visits between staff.  This started at a time when EU grants made it easier to develop such contacts and research with EU countries in comparison with Australia. I am glad to say that his tradition of exchange visits, has continued to the benefit of educational institutions in both countries  and in several aspects of Education studies as well as other subject disciplines. &#61623; In relation to my own research, during my retirement I have been  able to write with one of my colleagues a book (published in UK) that drew upon our visits and research over a six year period. This book was an analysis of what has come to be  known as “Living History” in relation to History education in schools in the UK, the east coast of the USA, and in Australia.  The linguistic aspects of the work drew heavily upon Australian research in genre studies and the functional analysis of language, which have influenced the development of the teaching of English in the National Curriculum in England and Wales. 

Australians abroad may not easily be able to return to their birth or adopted country because of marriage and partnership loyalties and if children are born outside Australia, the period of schooling may mean priority being given to a settled period for the children and their education. This does not mean that families will not be influenced by parental cultural and ethical values, gained from growing up and/or living in Australia.  Also, living away from Australia may lead to more interest in the country, which with technological developments, can be easily satisfied. (on line Australian newspapers, radio and film/concerts etc;  support and information groups such as Southern Cross Group, and professional and work associations; contact with relatives and friends). Living outside Australia may lead to a more informed and objective evaluation of the ‘Australian way of life.”  This does not preclude the realisation of the necessity to return to Australia because of a strong emotional but realistic desire to do so. 

Relatives and friends can play a very important part in maintaining continuing contact and also the Australian government by valuing the role of Australians overseas as informal ambassadors for their country. 

I consider myself to be an integral part of Australia’s now significant diaspora and am grateful for this opportunity to contribute to the work of your Committee in this essential inquiry.

Beth Goodacre

Professor B Goodacre

UK

I should preference for my address to be kept confidential. Thank you.

